
 

Committee of the Whole 
Monday, March 13, 2023, at 6:30 P.M. 

Library Meeting Room in Five Points, Washington,  
380 N. Wilmor Road, Washington, IL 

 
 
Mayor Manier called the Committee of the Whole meeting to order at 6:30 p.m., with a quorum present. 

Present: Alderpersons Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Butler, Dingledine, Schone, Stevens and Yoder 

Absent: None 

Also Present: City Administrator Snider, P & D Director Oliphant, City Engineer Carr, Finance Director 
Baxter, Public Works Director Rittenhouse, Police Chief McCoy, Deputy Police Chief 
Stevens, Deputy Clerk Anderson, Attorney Derek Schryer and press 

 
MINUTES 

 
1. ALDERPERSONS WISHING TO BE HEARD:  Alderperson Stevens read a statement speculating 

that someone in the community is approaching business owners on the square to discredit alderpersons 
saying they are against the brewpub development. She referenced the unanimous votes for the 
brewpub. Her statement is attached and made part of these minutes. 
 

2. CITIZENS WISHING TO BE HEARD:  Washington resident Sharon Amdall introduced herself and 
her husband. She read a letter identifying unethical behavior of Council members providing the 
example of a citizen who spoke at the last Council meeting to share about a social media attack made 
by a Council member. She is requesting accountability for mis-use of social media attacks on citizens 
and for false or misleading statements that damage the community of Washington. Her letter is 
attached and made part of these minutes. 
 

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Alderperson Dingledine motioned to approve the February 13, 2023 
meeting minutes; Alderperson Stevens seconded. Motion passed by voice vote. 
 

4. BUSINESS ITEMS: 
A. District #52 Expansion Presentation – Lincoln Grade School Principal, Heather Bowman; 

Curriculum Director, Codi Conway; and retired Lincoln Grade School Principal, Evelyn Durham 
presented information regarding the District #52 referendum to be voted upon in the upcoming 
election. The representatives handed out a pamphlet and flyer, which are attached and made part 
of these minutes. They described the need for a new Lincoln Grade School facility and their hope 
to relocate and rebuild on the same campus as Washington Middle School with the two buildings 
being connected. They described the challenges of the current building originally built in 1949 
including limited classroom and hallway size, limited ADA accessibility, increasing maintenance 
costs and necessary replacements including heating, ventilation, plumbing, and a leaking roof. 
They explained that the Washington Park District is interested in taking over the current Lincoln 
Grade School facility so that it may remain a staple within the community. They described the 
benefits of building in the new location including mentoring and a connected learning community 
with WMS students, the easy accessibility for personnel that travels back and forth between the 
two schools, potential for larger classrooms, collaborative space, increased storage, increased 
safety measures including double locked doors, and narrowing the staggered start times between 
the two schools. They explained how the tax rate would be affected if the referendum passes. 
They welcomed the community to attend an open house event on March 16 for a presentation, to 
tour the current LGS facility and receive answers to any questions about the referendum. 
Alderpersons Dingledine, Schone and Blundy asked questions about the number of students, the 
referendum, the current LGS facility and traffic flow. 
 

B. Nofsinger Road Realignment – Sanitary Sewer Addition – City Engineer Dennis Carr described 
the potential to include sanitary sewer as part of the planning for the Nofsinger realignment while 
the design is being created and carried out rather than later when costs will triple. He explained 
that the sewer would be placed 3-4 feet deep now as opposed to the significant excavation after 
fill dirt has been added raising the area. Open trench installation through the field would be 
significantly cheaper than boring under roads and box culverts. He said the cost is approximately 
$9,000 for the engineering and roughly $250,000 for the sanitary sewer. Engineer Carr showed 
maps reflecting the potential route and described the benefit of adding the sewer now for potential 
development in the future. Alderpersons Brownfield and Schone added their thoughts as to why it 
would be beneficial and cost effective to add the sewer now rather than postponing it. 
Alderperson Stevens inquired about funding and engaged in discussion with Engineer Carr, 
Finance Director Joanie Baxter, and City Administrator Jim Snider who explained the Sewer 



 

Fund would be used. Alderperson Stevens and Alderperson Blundy further inquired about plans 
for additional utilities to be included such as water, electric and gas.  

 
C. Comprehensive Plan Update – P & D Director Jon Oliphant shared that an updated draft of the 

Comprehensive Plan will be ready for public review and feedback on Friday, March 17 with Zach 
Borders presenting the plan at the March 20 Council meeting. The ordinance will be proposed on 
April 3 with a second reading scheduled April 17. He shared that a digital version will be 
available on the website and copies may be found at the Washington Library or by contacting him 
directly. He encouraged residents to share feedback and said there will continue to be additional 
opportunities to amend the plan. Alderperson Blundy and Mr. Oliphant discussed potential 
locations of the planning for new development. 
 

D. Hilldale Reconstruction Project – Phase 3 Alternate A – City Engineer Carr shared that the Base 
Bid and Alternate B were awarded at the last Council meeting. He said that discussion will 
determine if staff sends letters to residents living along the channel. Mr. Carr explained that 
Alternate A is upsizing the drainage channel that runs between the recently reconstructed North 
Street Culvert towards the box culvert being reconstructed at Hilldale. He shared that the bid for 
Alternate A came in at $108,405 and showed the drainage impact of a 2-year event, which the 
channel cannot contain currently. He said that when Staff reached out a year ago most of the 
property owners were in favor of the project. He said if Council supports moving forward with 
Alternate A, then they will reach out once again to ensure the property owners are still in support 
of the project. He explained buy-in is needed from every resident along the construction corridor 
for the project to progress since there would be no way to grade it without drastically impacting 
ungraded property or those up or downstream. He requested discussion from Council to see if 
they support Alternate A at a cost of $108,000 for reshaping the ditch to contain a 10-year event. 
Alderpersons Schone and Stevens verbalized agreement with improving stormwater flow. 
Alderperson Blundy and Mr. Carr discussed whether any residents were not in favor of the 
project. 

 
E. WWTP UV Bulbs Purchase Discussion – Public Works Director Brian Rittenhouse explained how 

UV bulbs are used for the disinfection process at the wastewater treatment plant and have a 
replacement schedule of 5-years. Staff tried generic bulbs from UV Doctor which failed and they 
ultimately received a full refund. Funds for bank B were used to purchase bulbs for bank A. He 
recommended that bank B bulbs at a fiscal impact of $17,458.46 for 36 UV bulbs and 
maintenance kits be purchased now to get them installed and remain on schedule. The consensus 
amongst Council was to proceed with the purchase. 
 

F. WWTP Sludge Drying Bed Catwalk Purchase Discussion – Public Works Director Rittenhouse 
described the use of sludge drying beds to dry sludge produced during the water treatment 
process. He explained how staff walks along an elevated main pipe sliding their feet between the 
pipe and the wall and the resulting fall hazard. They would like to eliminate this risk and reached 
out for quotes for an 18-inch catwalk with hand rails that would allow staff to safely navigate the 
catwalk and pipes to open and close valves. He shared that Hartland Fabrication had the lower 
quote of $35,200. Mr. Rittenhouse confirmed that funds are available. Consensus among Council 
was that the replacement was long overdue and to proceed with construction of a catwalk. 
 

G. WWTP Security Fence Repairs Purchase Discussion – Public Works Director Rittenhouse 
explained that the wastewater treatment facility has a 3,500 foot chain link fence around it that has 
become damaged over the years with rust breakage and bent areas where brick leaned against and 
pushed the fence outward along with posts, cross bars and barbed wire areas needing replaced. 
Hohulin came out and said the fence is mostly in good condition and quoted $35,000 to complete 
the repairs they recommended. Mr. Rittenhouse confirmed that funding is available. Alderperson 
Stevens inquired what bricks were stored there and where they went, to which Mr. Rittenhouse 
explained the bricks were stored there from Zinser Street and he believes the Historical Society 
used them. Consensus among Council was that the fence be repaired. 
 

H. FY2024 Budget Review – Traffic Calming/Group 4 Summary Sheets – Administrator Snider 
explained Group 4 of the draft budget will be covered while the motor vehicle and MERF fund 
will be discussed at next week’s meeting with Group 5 and tonight’s budget report will include an 
overview of water and wastewater along with a report on traffic calming that arose from 
discussion at the previous Council meeting. He described that his approach to the traffic calming 
discussion was to provide a technical reference, a process of corrective progressive activity with 
an overview and introduced City Engineer Dennis Carr to walk through the process and share how 
they feel concerns may be addressed. Mr. Carr explained that there are multiple ways to slow 
people down including education, enforcement and engineering. Depending on speed profile and 
roadway characteristics some roads are intended to collect traffic from local roads and push them 
towards arterials. He said the more traffic you get with a major collection route you shouldn’t 
expect to see engineering solutions as much as enforcement and signage as engineering solutions 
because a large hinderance getting vehicles through an area when the roadway was designed to do 
so. He referenced a map showing all local roads with speeds of 25mph or less and highlighted 
roads at least 1,500ft where traffic calming doesn’t make sense, saying a bump won’t stop 



 

someone from running a stop sign. He walked through an example of a policy that staff could 
follow should Council decide to put one in place. He noted the possible impacts of traffic calming 
devices including the shift of traffic to other areas increasing traffic on adjacent roads potentially 
resolving a minor issue in one area while creating a major issue in another. He asked that Council 
provide direction and if they choose, to put a policy in place that staff may follow. City 
Administrator Snider shared that in cities he’s worked with when concerns are received, they 
would correspond with the residents and provide follow up. Police Chief McCoy said in response 
to the concern expressed last week, they ran radar for three hours and issued two tickets and three 
warnings. Chief explained that when there’s a complaint the police are out the next day to slow 
them down. He provided an example from a few weeks prior where another resident was satisfied 
with the results after they brought a similar situation to the police department’s attention. 
Alderperson Dingledine said that a police presence best deters speeding and monthly police 
reports reflect more warnings than citations. He mentioned some straightaways like Kingsbury 
where people drive faster and feels the police department does a good job of monitoring these 
areas. Alderperson Blundy provided examples of traffic calming policies and procedures used in 
other cities, including a website citizen request tool that holds both the resident and the city 
accountable. Alderpersons Yoder and Stevens expressed being in favor of putting a traffic 
calming policy in place. Discussion took place about the costs of undertaking traffic studies each 
time a complaint is filed and the potential of purchasing traffic counters was suggested in the 
event a traffic calming policy were put in place. Deputy Chief Stevens shared there’s money in 
the proposed budget for the purchase of traffic counters. City Administrator Snider said that if 
there’s a consensus, templates from other cities can be looked at and a policy can be discussed 
and crafted over the next few months. 

 
City Administrator Snider introduced Finance Director Joanie Baxter, who shared that at the next 
Council meeting MERF, Capital Replacement and Building Funds would be presented as they 
finalize the draft budget. She displayed the Draft Budget in the new format using the link:  
https://city-washington-il-budget-book.cleargov.com/8274. 
 
Public Works Director Rittenhouse shared the following water budget details: 

• Engineering Fees decreased $10,000 due to the ERP Plan being completed 
• Professional Fees increased $26,375 because SCADA support and leak detection was 

added 
• Building Commodities decreased $13,000 due to completion of material bins at 

Constitution 
• Purchase equipment went down $42,000 due to a valve turning machine that was 

budgeted for but staff was able to perform the task manually and didn’t feel it was 
necessary to purchase the machine. 

• Purchase systems decreased $14,000. Expenses included WTP #1 PLC Improvements, 
WTP 2 Loop Main, Hilldale Section 3 and Freedom Water Main 

• Purchase Systems Engineering increased $10,000 with Hilldale Section 3 engineering 
and engineering for the Business Route 24 water main 
 

City Engineer Carr shared the following of the Water Subdivision Development and Connection 
Fee Accounts: 

• Purchase – System 501 reflected a $100,000 decrease as they budgeted for the water 
main extension as part of the Grist Mill project 

• Purchase – System 502 showed a $30,000 increase due to the WTP chlorination project 
that carried over along with recent inflation 

• Purchase – System Engineering showed a $38,000 decrease         
          

Alderperson Stevens and Finance Director Baxter and City Engineer Carr discussed water tower 
projects and fee structure. 
 
Finance Director Baxter provided a document titled “Enterprise Funds – Group 4” and shared the 
following budget details concerning the water funds: 

• Annual increase of 4.95% will be applied June 1 equating to sixty cents per account per 
month. This is the last year for the incremental 5-year increase. 

• Hit goal level of raising one million dollars per year 
• The only debt service in the water fund is the replacement of AMR loan, $261,315 per 

year and will be retired June 2026 
• Projected ending balance in water fund is projected at 1.2 million dollars 
• Ms. Baxter referenced the Water Infrastructure Fixed Fee spreadsheet in ClearGov 

illustrating revenue received and the resulting projects completed. She explained there 
was $3,787,279 in revenue with expenses of 4.2 million, so $416,688 in additional 
expenses was taken out of the normal operating fund. 

 
Alderperson Stevens asked if the fixed fee expires after this year. Ms. Baxter explained it will be   
the same amount plus CPI applied and will not increase incrementally like it has the past five years. 

https://city-washington-il-budget-book.cleargov.com/8274


 

Alderperson Blundy, Alderperson Schone, Ms. Baxter, and Mr. Rittenhouse discussed the twenty-
year cycle for replacing meters along with a corresponding warranty. 

       
       Public Works Director Rittenhouse shared the following from the water budget: 

• Purchase Meters decreased $20,500 because they have purchased all the meters to replace 
SR2s 
 

       Public Works Director Rittenhouse continued sharing the following about the sewer fund: 
• Building Contractual Fund will increase $30,000 because they’re looking to repair the 

thickener platform, replace yard lights, and removal of two large trees. 
• Legal fees increased $30,000 
• Contractual Services decreased $55,000 with SSES smoke testing completed. They 

budgeted for the Georgetown and Westlake trunk mains to be televised. 
 
Alderperson Stevens asked if the City maintains the infrastructure since Westlake is a private 
subdivision. Public Works Director Rittenhouse confirmed that is accurate and described the 
location of the sewer and where water collects. Alderperson Stevens then inquired about 
Georgetown. Mr. Rittenhouse explained that there was a consent order put in place years ago 
requiring them to inspect the three main trunk lines however with such a big line and the high 
flow they’re budgeting to have a company televise it to determine the condition. 
 

• Building Commodities decreased $13,000 as material bins were completed at 
Constitution 

• System Commodities increased $15,500 due to manhole and non-potable strainer repairs 
• Purchase Building/Property decreased $55,000 as digester catwalk repairs, a culvert 

extension, and in-house crack sealing were completed 
• Purchase Systems increased $335,500 and includes Hilldale Section 3 Construction, CIPP 

sewer main lining, sludge storage tank outside maintenance, Nofsinger sanitary sewer, 
and central SCADA system improvements 
 

City Engineer Carr shared the following Phase 2B construction budget details: 
• Were 95% done with plans which were shelved to look in other directions the past couple 

of years. The US Army Corp has changed the permitting process, which is now far more 
laborious on engineering firms. Will have to restart entire permitting process which will 
likely increase engineering costs. Some areas not initially considered are now looked at 
more closely. They’re budgeting $50,000 for land acquisition. Mr. Carr explained the aim 
is to finish the design and begin land acquisition 1-2 years out and then they’ll be in line 
with IEPA funding to move forward with the project. 

 
Alderperson Blundy asked about when we will know if we qualify for a IEPA loan. City Engineer 
Carr explained that without plans completed, we are only holding a spot in line but qualification is 
based upon the City’s need and the need of other competing projects. City Administrator Snider 
shared that the city of Canton received 30 million dollars in an IEPA loan at 1% being 30% 
forgivable explaining that Canton is proactive with issues the IEPA has brought to them. He 
advised we don’t want to make the IEPA our enemy, acknowledging respect for the organization. 
He described that City discussions with the IEPA date all the way back to the tornado and 
remediation has been a work in progress the last several years. He asked Council to acknowledge 
the path that’s most reasonable technically and to work towards beginning the process with the 
IEPA to save money for the citizens/rate payers emphasizing there’s no reason we can’t see a 1% 
loan, 30% forgivable. He said we don’t want to get in situation where the IEPA says we’ve 
delayed too long and we have to settle for market rates. He encouraged Council to follow through 
and understand the best most reasonable path is what Strand has presented us. He reinforced the 
importance of working with the IEPA and completing the project at the lowest cost to rate payers. 
Alderperson Blundy, Engineer Carr and Public Works Director Rittenhouse discussed processes 
to evaluating I and I, costs to treating versus fixing and whether it affects a loan with the IEPA.   
Alderperson Blundy referenced the motion made by Council in October to move forward with 
Route B and expressed that he still doesn’t understand why the third-party analysis with Hamilton 
was stopped. City Administrator Snider responded that it was reported to Council, who had the 
ability to override, that the resulting level of remediation possible was nowhere near what was 
needed to resolve the problem. Alderperson Butler reinforced that the data is there and it wasn’t 
stopped, rather Hamilton’s option was not viable. Alderperson Blundy further expressed that he 
feels the report is stuck in draft status. He elaborated that after looking at the report himself he 
questions where numbers came from and stated the drawings don’t match up with the costs 
provided. Alderperson Blundy presented additional questions about data provided in the report 
and shared that he would like Hamilton to come back and explain. Alderpersons Brownfield, 
Butler, and Dingledine expressed that they are not interested in having Hamilton return along with 
concerns about spending additional money and delaying the project further. Alderpersons Adams, 
Schone, Stevens and Yoder felt it reasonable to review the numbers. After discussion, the 
resolution reached was that Engineer Carr would review the numbers in Hamilton’s report in 
preparation for next week’s meeting.  



 

 
Finance Director Baxter drew attention to the ClearGov spreadsheet for Sewer Infrastructure 
Fixed Fees and referenced the back page of “Enterprise Funds – Group 4” as she shared the 
following budget highlights concerning sewer funds: 

• The 4.95% increase is applied, $1 per year for 5 years 
• Fixed Fee total is at $340,000 per year and will just be increased by CPI-WTS going 

forward 
• $998,000 revenue brought in, $4.3 million in expenses paid for using reserves 
• Debt Service- STP2 $289,446 paid by Sewer Connection Fees- retired November 2030 

and STP2 Phase 2A $237,181 paid by Sewer Funds 80% and Connection Fees 20%- 
retired March 2037 

• Projected ending balance this fiscal year is $4.5 million with surplus of $3.6 million 
• Sewer Subdivision Development Fees projected ending balance is $147,928 
• Sewer Connection Fees projected ending balance is $773,791        

 
5. OTHER BUSINESS:  Alderperson Stevens requested an update on the amphitheater and a benefactor 

paying for a feasibility study to which Mayor responded that he hadn’t spoken to the person in a 
month or two. Alderperson Stevens asked for an update on the brewpub. City Administrator Snider 
responded that there is nothing new to share since last week. He shared that a neighbor of the property 
has hired an attorney to communicate with the City and developer. 

 
6. ADJOURNMENT:  At 8:39 p.m. Alderperson Dingledine moved and Alderperson Brownfield 

seconded to adjourn.  Motion carried unanimously by voice vote. 
 
 
 
              ___________                                   ____________________________ 
              Lisa Anderson, Deputy Clerk                            Valeri L. Brod, City Clerk 
























